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SCHOOL COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES                                
AMESBURY HIGH SCHOOL

SEPTEMBER 4, 2012
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Present at 7:00 p.m. were Thatcher Kezer, Chair, Debra LaValley, Stanley Schwartz, Bonnie Schultz, Gale Hanshaw, Tom McGee, Peter Hoyt, Michele S. Robinson, Superintendent of Schools and Jonah Einson, Student Representative.

The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. He welcomed everyone to the new school year and asked Mr. McGee to lead the Pledge of Allegiance.  
II.
COMMENTS BY VISITORS, DELEGATIONS

None.
III.
PRESENTATIONS

A.  
Parent Advisory Group Schedule for 12-13



Dee Cote, President of the middle school PAG, spoke about 


the fund raising activities that the organization has planned 


for the 12-13 school year.  They are most excited about 


holding a “Casino Night” in November.  The date and the 


place are undecided.  The Mayor suggested they



call Ann Mary Connor, Director of the Council on Aging 


to ask about having the event in their new facility.



The Mayor was interested in knowing what PAG uses the money



raised to accomplish.  Ms. Cote said that there is a certain amount



amount of money designated per grade.  They supplement field



trips with funds.  If they have speakers come in to give a



presentations at school assemblies, it can cost up to $1,000.  


They also put on the teacher appreciation luncheons. Ms. Schultz 


recommended that PAG put their events on the master calendar so 


the school committee is aware of any upcoming events.

B.
Renewal of 8th Grade Ice Hockey Waiver


Glen Gearin, Athletic Director, came before the committee asking



them to approve a waiver that will allow 8th grade students to try



out for high school Junior Varsity ice hockey.  He reported that the last


year went very well.  They began with eight students who signed



up initially and out of those five wanted to play.  Mr. Gearin stated


that these 8th graders grew both physically and emotionally.



Ms. Schultz asked if the athletic department is considering using



this process for other sports.  Mr. Gearin said he had a list of



sports that needed more players that he is considering asking



a waiver for, however, he wanted to get approval for the winter



sport of ice hockey first.  He said he expects at least the same number



of student participation this year as last year.  He will have to



come before the school committee each year to request a waiver



per sport.
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Motion by Ms. LaValley, seconded by Mr. Hoyt to take business item #1

out of order to take a vote.  Unanimous, Yes.


Motion by Ms. LaValley, seconded by Mr. Hoyt to renew the waiver allowing

8th grade students to participate in Junior Varsity Ice Hockey. Unanimous, Yes.


C.
Health Services Presentation – Joan Connor


Nurse Leader, Joan Connor, was present to share the annual report on


the statistics gathered from the nurses in the district. The report was



broken down into how many students see the school nurse each day



and what the reason is for the visit.  An important statistic is 



how many students return to the classroom after a visit in the nurses



office.  Amesbury’s return to class percentage is 95%, which is higher



that the state average.  There are students with life threatening illnesses and 


students who have to see the nurse every day because of scheduled medications



the nurse has to give out.  Nurses also have to educate staff on how to


administer Epi-Pens when needed.



Ms. Connor stated that mental health visits to the nurse have sky rocketed.



Mr. Hoyt asked Ms. Connor how our nurses deal with students with behavioral



and mental illnesses.  The nurses take graduate courses in behavioral health.


Ms. Connor said that The Pettengill House is incredibly supportive organization 


the schools use.



The schools continue to do posture screenings at the lower grade levels but



have stopped doing them at the high school level.  BMI screenings can’t be



accepted from an outside source.  The school nurses do those screenings.



Ms. LaValley asked Ms. Connor if she could please put the report she



presented on the website for parents to read.  Ms. Connor said she would create a



link to it.
IV.
 ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS


A.
Superintendent’s Report


Dr. Robinson reported that it was a great first day of school, they are off to



a wonderful start.  She spoke about the presidential election on November 6th


and indicated that the vote for the general election will take place in the AHS 


Cafeteria.  Ms. Schultz asked if there would be signage on election day.  The 


Superintendent reminded the committee that November 6th will be a Professional 


Development day so students will not be in school while citizens are voting.



A draft of the school committee goals were given out before this meeting



so that members can review them and they will be a business item on the



September 18th meeting agenda.



The DESE required Medical Emergency Response Plans were uploaded



to the DESE website today as was required.
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The “Be a Buddy Not a Bully” campaign kick-off event has not been


set as yet.  The FireBall Run will take place on September 28th from



11:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.  The school administration is working out the



logistics for both events.  There is a meeting with the Chamber on 


Monday the 10th at the high school, they are looking for a lot of participation.  


The Mayor also met with participants and will get logistics out to the community.

V.
ITEMS FOR APPROVAL OR EARLY CONSIDERATION
A. Approval of Minutes

Motion by Mr. McGee, seconded by Ms. Schultz to approve the regular minutes dated August 21, 2012 as amended. Vote 6, Yes 1 Abstain (Hanshaw).


The Mayor requested a change in language on page 2845 and Ms. LaValley



requested a change on page 2844.

B.
Business



1.
Renewal of 8th Grade Ice Hockey Waiver




This item was voted on during the Presentations section of the meeting.


2.
2nd Reading Policies:



AC Nondiscrimination

Motion by Ms. Hanshaw, seconded by Mr. Hoyt to approve Policy AC Nondiscrimination as amended by MASC.  Unanimous, Yes.




ACA Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Sex


Motion by Ms. Hanshaw, seconded by Mr. Hoyt to approve Policy ACA Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Sex.  Unanimous, Yes.




Ms. Schultz requested that the title of the policy as well as in the content,




that the word “sex” be changed to “gender”.


Motion by Mr. Schwartz, seconded by Mr. Hoyt to change Policy ACA to contain the

word “gender” in place of the word “sex” and approve the policy as amended.  Unanimous, Yes.



BEC Executive Session


Motion by Ms. Hanshaw, seconded by Mr. Hoyt to approve Policy BEC Executive Session as amended by MASC.  Unanimous, Yes.




Dr. Robinson explained that the school attorney said that there can be 



executive session minutes that are never approved for the general public 



due to the contents of the minutes.  There are some that will be brought




before the committee for a vote at the next meeting.
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GBA Equal Employment Opportunity




Ms. Hanshaw explained that this was a new policy recommended by




MASC and the policy subcommittee recommends that it be adopted




as presented.


Motion by Ms. Hanshaw, seconded by Ms. LaValley to approved the adoption of Policy

GBA Equal Employment Opportunity as recommended.  Unanimous, Yes.




GBCBC/JFCB Promoting Civil Rights and Prohibiting Harassment


Motion by Ms. Hanshaw, seconded by Mr. Hoyt to approve policy GBCBC/JFCB with recommended changes from MASC.  Unanimous, Yes.



GBCBD/JFCD Sexual Harassment


Motion by Ms. Hanshaw, seconded by Ms. Schultz to approve policy GBCBD/JFCD Sexual Harassment with recommended changes from MASC.  Unanimous, Yes.




GCF Employee Hiring


Motion by Ms. Hanshaw, seconded by Mr. Hoyt to approve policy GCF Employee Hiring with recommended changes from MASC.  Unanimous, Yes.




JB Equal Educational Opportunities


Motion by Ms. Hanshaw, seconded by Ms. LaValley to approve policy JB Equal Educational Opportunities as recommended by MASC.  Unanimous, Yes.




JBAA Student to Student Harassment


Motion by Ms. Hanshaw, seconded by Mr. Hoyt to approved policy JBAA Student-to-Student Harassment as recommended by MASC.  Unanimous, Yes.




JFBB School Choice


Motion by Ms. Hanshaw, seconded by Ms. Schultz to approve policy JFBB School Choice as amended.  Unanimous, Yes.




JFCB/GBCBC Promoting Civil Rights and Prohibiting Harassment



JFCD/GBCBD Sexual Harassment


Motion by Ms. Hanshaw, seconded by Ms. Schultz to approve these policies as they had
been approved above under their GBCBC and GBCBD policy codes.  Unanimous, Yes.
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C.
WARRANT









Motion by Mr. Hoyt, seconded by Ms. LaValley, to approve the warrant dated,
September 6, 2012 in the amount of $231,239.21.  Unanimous, Yes. 
VI.
INFORMATIONAL ITEMS

A.
Subcommittee Reports


1.
Budget/Finance Subcommittee – Ms. LaValley




Ms. LaValley reported that this subcommittee voted to accept




the low bid on replacing the condensation tank at the middle school.




The company is Industrial Steel and Boiler and the school



department has worked with them before and the results were




positive.  The bid amount was $46,300 and will be paid out




of the school budget, which will show up on the budget as 




a deficit.  Once the state certifies Amesbury’s free cash, the




Mayor will go before the City Council and ask to pay for this




as it is a capital improvement item.  Mr. Schwartz stated that




this project has to begin immediately in order for the middle




school to have heat in the building.


Motion by Ms. LaValley, seconded by Ms. Hanshaw to pay for the replacement of the condensation tank at the middle school in the amount of $46,300 out of the school department

budget and for the Mayor to ask the City Council to pay for the project out of the City’s free

cash.  Unanimous, Yes.



The subcommittee also talked about a review in operations and




procedures similar to the 2004 review.  The subcommittee asked



Mr. Jack to proceed to look for companies and prices to have this




project move forward.




They also approved an agreement with Mr. Jack to work as the




Interim Business Administrator.



2.
Policy Subcommittee – Ms. Hanshaw
This subcommittee continues to work on updating policies. Their next 
meeting is 9/27.


3.
Personnel Subcommittee – Stanley Schwartz
Mr. Schwartz reported that negotiations continue with two more
meetings scheduled in September.  

B.
Communications

1.
Student Advisory Council – Jonah Einson



Jonah said that the first day of school went very smoothly.



The State SAC met the last two weeks in August.  He said




that they are looking into the reason that there is a fundraiser




lottery that does not apply to sports. 
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Ms. LaValley said that some athletics are not funded.  Each sport




can do one fundraiser and Mr. Gearin has to approve it.  She




suggested that Jonah call Sarah Centric for more information.




Jonah asked the School Committee if there were something that




SAC could help with.  Ms. LaValley said that the November 6th



presidential election will not be held at the town hall, but will




be held in the AHS cafeteria and citizens are going to need a lot




of direction with parking and how to get into the cafeteria.  The




Mayor spoke about the last presidential election and how great



the student volunteers were, they were invaluable.  Jonah said




that he would bring a list of students who want to help on 11/6.




Mr. Schwartz would like the committee to look into what is




trending in social media here in Amesbury.




Mr. Hoyt said he would like the students to take up Rachel’s




Challenge again and get involved in “Be a Buddy, not a




Bully”.




Ms. LaValley congratulated Ms. Schwartz on the birth of his




second grand child.




She also encouraged the community to check out the events




on the City calendar on the website.  Senior citizens get



free admission to school events.




Ms. Schultz said that she would like to review the use of the




electronic school committee packet.
VII.
FUTURE MEETINGS AND AGENDA ITEMS

1.
MASC/MASS Resolutions (10/18/12)


2.
MASC/MASS Conference (11/7, 8, 9/12)

VIII.
PRESS CONFERENCE
 None.

IX.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

None.

Motion by Ms. Schultz, seconded by Ms. Hanshaw to adjourn the meeting at 8:30 p.m.  Unanimous, Yes.





Respectfully Submitted,






Tom McGee, Secretary
Amesbury Public Schools Mission Statement

The Amesbury School District is unconditionally committed to every child, ensuring that all students experience success through the development of attitudes and skills necessary for lifelong learning by providing the highest quality staff, meaningful learning experiences, and a vitally involved community.
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